HALIFAX BOARD OF SELECTMEN

SELECTMEN MEETING

TUESDAY, JUNE 22, 2021 – 6:30 P.M.

GREAT HALL
--------------------------------------------------------------

Meeting came to order at 6:30 p.m. with Selectmen, Gordon C. Andrews, Troy E. Garron and Ashley A. DiSesa present remotely. 
The following business was discussed:

PLEDGE OF ALLEGIANCE

The Board as well as those attending tonight’s meeting stood to recite the Pledge of Allegiance.
AGENDA

Andrews added to Executive Session a discussion of a notice of complaint and motion for injunctive relief.  

With the above addition, moved by DiSesa and seconded by Garron, the Board unanimously approved the agenda for Tuesday, June 22, 2021.

MINUTES

Moved by Garron and seconded by DiSesa, the Board unanimously voted to approve the following Selectmen Minutes (the Board voted under the rules of necessity b/c Andrews and Millias were only present for this meeting): 
Regular Session – May 5, 2021 
Moved by DiSesa and seconded by Garron, the Board unanimously voted to approve the following Selectmen Minutes: 

Regular Session – May 17, 2021 

AFFIRMED WARRANTS & COMMITMENTS
Moved by DiSesa and seconded by Garron, the Board voted as follows to affirm payment of the following warrants and commitments: 
	Gordon C. Andrews
	-
	Recused

	Troy E. Garron 
	-
	Yes

	Ashley A. DiSesa
	-
	Yes


	School Warrant
	#123
	$ 507,079.17

	Payroll Warrant
	#124
	$ 844,611.62       

	Vendor Warrant
	#125
	$ 214,852.53

	Withholding Warrant
	#126
	$ 248,180.64

	Ambulance Commitment

  5/31/21 – 6/6/21
	for
	$   21,846.01  

	Ambulance Commitment

  6/7/21 – 6/13/21
	for
	$   48,627.55
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APPROVED WARRANTS

Moved by DiSesa and seconded by Garron, the Board voted as follows to approve payment of the following warrants:
	Gordon C. Andrews
	-
	Recused

	Troy E. Garron 
	-
	Yes

	Ashley A. DiSesa
	-
	Yes


	Payroll Warrant
	#127 
	$ 253,976.72

	Vendor Warrant
	#128
	$   66,123.29

	Withholding Warrant
	#129
	$   83,645.48


APPROVED BILLS 

Moved by DiSesa and seconded by Garron, the Board unanimously approved payment of the following Selectmen bills with the exception of Andrews recusing from the bill payable to KP Law, P.C.:

	KP Law, P.C (legal services/May)…................................................
Cushman Insurance, Inc. (bond/Lawless)..........................................
W.B. Mason (binder)……………………………………………….
National Grid (Town Hall electricity)………...................................
	$ 2,279.00
$    100.00
$      13.51
$    988.53


GENERAL MAIL / DISCUSSIONS

Line-Item Transfers 

Moved by Garron and seconded by DiSesa, the Board unanimously approved the following line-item transfers:
	FROM
	TO
	AMOUNT

	Fire Training                       

#01-221-5115
	Fire - Ambulance Supplies                  

#01-225-5501-014
	$ 4,000.00

	Fire Wages

#01-220-5115
	Fire Chief Salary - Holiday

#01-220-5111
	$    443.50

	Police Wages

#01-210-5115
	Police Training

#01-210-5585
	$ 5,000.00

	Police Wages

#01-210-5115
	Police Chief Wages

01-210-5110
	$    402.58

	Recycle Office Expense

#66-431
	Recycle Clerical

#66-430
	$    545.00

	Snow & Ice

#01-423
	Street Lights - Electricity

#01-424-5210
	$ 3,000.00

	Recruitment & Employment Costs

#01-124-5780-015
	Town Administrator Salary

#01-129-5110
	$    250.00

	Recruitment & Employment Costs

#01-124-5780-015
	Selectmen Clerical

#01-122-5113
	$    130.00


Swim Lines at Beaches

DiSesa stated that the lines are up.  
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Road Opening – 100 Lake Street

Moved by Garron and seconded by DiSesa, the Board unanimously approved Permit #2021-18 issued to Eversource Gas of Massachusetts for a 4’ x 6’ road cut to abandon inactive gas service line at main at the above location.

SCHEDULED APPOINTMENT 

Agricultural Commission Interview

Janice Hayward 

Ms. Hayward was asked why she wanted to join the committee and she stated that she was asked to and where she has chickens, she thought she could help in some fashion.  
Moved by Garron and seconded by DiSesa, the Board unanimously voted to appoint Janice Hayward as an Alternate Member and reappoint Sheila O'Handley and Joanne Smith to the Agricultural Commission.  

GENERAL MAIL / DISCUSSIONS

Host Community Agreement – Flower & Soul

A letter of support to the BOS from Chief Chaves was read.   Seeing as Old Colony Planning Council and Chief Chaves were okay with it, Garron did not have a problem.  DiSesa was okay also.   

Moved by Garron and second by DiSesa, the Board unanimously voted to approve the Host Community Agreement between the Town of Halifax and Flower & Soul, Inc.  
National Grid LED Streetlight Retrofit Program

Steve Hayward asked that this be continued to July 13th while the option of the Town purchasing the streetlights and then retrofitting them is examined.
Power Outages

Need to contact National Grid.
Electric Charging Station at Town Hall 
The Finance Committee has  approved a reserve fund transfer for any costs that will need to be covered by the Town.  Seelig is recommending  approval.  Garron asked if the police were contacted about the traffic.  Seelig said that only one space is being converted. 
Moved by Garron and second by DiSesa, the Board unanimously approved the contract with the State for the electric charging stations.  
Regional Old Colony Communications Center Agreement
Duxbury’s intention is to not to change the assessment from FY2021 to FY2022 as they are working to establish funding through a separate Enterprise Fund.  Assessment for FY2022 would be $150,086.37.  Seelig recommends approval and request that Duxbury send Halifax an intermunicipal agreement for FY2022.
Moved by Garron and second by DiSesa, the Board unanimously approved the Regional Old Colony Communications Center Agreement contract.
63 Carver Street

There is an updated site plan for the above location.  The hearing continued to July 1st.
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Resignation – Kristen Lofstrom – Beautification Committee 

Ms. Lofstrom has resigned from the committee.  The Board asked that a letter be sent thanking her for serving on the committee. 

Council on Aging Reappointment
Marge Smith wrote to the Board stating she does not want to be reappointed to the CoA.  

Traffic Hazard – 236 Thompson Street

Jessica Wronski wrote about a blind driveway at 236 Thompson Street (she’d like a “blind driveway” sign and also asked if anything could be done at the abandoned house next door with vegetation that is creating a traffic hazard.  
If the vegetation is within the right of way, then Highway Surveyor Hayward can trim it. McSherry wrote to say that it would be sent to the Traffic Safety Committee and the Board.  
Inspection Car

The 2014 (current) car needs about $4,000 worth of transmission work.  It can be driven but can “go” at any time.  The 2016 (at the Fire Department) will return from the body shop by the end of the month and can be used for this purpose. 
Moved by Garron and second by DiSesa, the Board unanimously approved having the 2016 Ford Explorer replace the 2014 Ford Explorer and be used for the inspection car.  
SCHEDULED APPOINTMENT 

Beautification Committee 

Members of the committee came in and gave a brief explanation of what the committee does.   

Moved by DiSesa and seconded by Garron, the Board unanimously voted to reappoint Jeanne Kling, Adrian Barclay, Michelle Barclay, Amy Troup and appoint Jill Ripley to the Beautification Committee.

GENERAL MAIL / DISCUSSIONS

Trucks at Marilyn’s Landing

Another two trucks have tried to cut through using Laurel/Circuit.  Chris Winiwicz contacted Seelig and Marilyn MacDonald who promptly responded.  No action needed, just and FYI that this is a periodic but not constant problem.
Complaints 

The following three complaints have been submitted to the Selectmen’s Office.  
· Complaint by David Mascio against Margaret Selter 

· Complaint by Margaret Selter against Amy L. Troup 

· Complaint by Theresa Renaud against Amy L. Troup

For all three complaints, Seelig recommends that the Board, unless it intends to use Town Counsel (this has been done before), contract with a firm such as Regina Ryan and Discrimination and Harassment Solutions.  The firm can determine the facts of the case, whether the complaints are justified and, if so, make recommendations as to how to proceed.  Funding would come from the Law account.
Andrews asked the Board if they wanted to handle this on Friday (July 25th).  Garron would like a recommendation from Town Counsel.  This will be added to Friday’s meeting.  
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Pine Street Bridge Project – Amendment to the Agreement for Professional Services
Moved by Garron and second by DiSesa, the Board unanimously voted to approve the amended agreement between the Town of Halifax and Beta Group, Inc. for the replacement of the Pine Street Bridge over the Cranberry Bog Overflow.

314 Plymouth Street - Site Plan Review

The site plan is for inside storage (behind Rodney’s Kitchen).  Hearing will be on July 1st.
Letters from Mr. Moore’s 8th Grade Civics Class

The Selectmen received numerous letters from students in Mr. Moore’s class.  They wrote to the Board about various issues affecting Halifax and neighboring communities.  
The Board was asked what they would like to do in terms of a response.  Andrews spoke with Mr. Moore and he offered to go in next year and speak about elected and appointed officials.  He said that there were many projects submitted and some were within the scope of the BOS.
Moved by DiSesa and second by Garron, the Board unanimously voted to send a letter to Mr. Moore thanking his class for reaching out to the respective communities on issues for their projects. 
Zoning Petition Article - Marijuana

The petition Article seeks to eliminate the buffer zone around venues with alcohol pouring licenses so that there would be additional properties available for marijuana establishments.  The petitioners did obtain more than 100 but fewer than 200 signatures so this Article would be included on the warrant of the next town meeting.  Seelig recommended that the Board send this to the Planning Board for the necessary public hearing.
Moved by DiSesa and second by Garron, the Board unanimously voted by that the Board send this to the Planning Board for the necessary public hearing.

Resignation Martha Hall – Finance Committee 

Martha Hall has resigned from the Finance Committee.  The Board has already interviewed Michael O’Brien and Todd Dargie has submitted a talent bank form expressing inter in serving on the committee.  The Board was asked if they would like to interview Dargie and if so when.  Garron said it would be fair to interview him.  The BOS will interview him on June 29th. 
Zoning Board of Appeals Interviews

Interviews for applicants who fill out Talent Bank Forms for the ZBA will be interviewed on June 29th.  
Appointment Updates

Individuals who had scheduling conflicts with tonight’s meeting

    Municipal and School Building Committee - Scott Grieco

    Parking Clerk - Pam Adduci

    Youth and Recreation - Kenneth Boudreau

Individuals who are not seeking re-appointment

    Conservation Commission - Gerry Fitzgerald

Recommendations from boards and committees

    Beautification Committee - Jill Ripley
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Town Clerk Susan Lawless – Matron Duties

Ms. Lawless wanted the Board aware that as Town Clerk can continue to hold her current position as a Matron per G.L c. 41, s. 19I.  

SCHEDULED APPOINTMENTS 

Cable T.V. Advisory Committee 

Members Dick Wright and John Shiavone came in a spoke about what the committee does.  
Moved by Garron and second by DiSesa, the Board unanimously voted to reappoint Richard Wright and John Shiavone to the Cable T.V. Advisory Committee. 
Agricultural Commission 
Members Sheila O'Handley and Joanne Smith spoke about what the committee does and their intentions of meeting once a month and working with the BOH on issues.  
Moved by Garron and second by DiSesa, the Board unanimously voted to rescind the vote of appointing Janice Hayward as an Alternate Member and appoint her as a member.  
GENERAL MAIL / DISCUSSIONS

Capital Planning Committee

Moved by Garron and second by DiSesa, the Board unanimously voted to reappoint Michael Zarrella to the Capital Planning Committee. 
SCHEDULED APPOINTMENTS 

Todd Dargie
Mr. Dargie has spent the last 17 years in investment funds.  He has never served in a town setting but thinks he can bring some stuff to the table.  He is flexible as he works from home and attending meetings will be fine as long as he knows in advance. He is happy to do whatever is needed.  He has lived n town for 6 years but has never attend a town meeting.  He would be happy serving on either Capital Planning or the Finance Committee.  Garron stated that he would be a good fit for either one.  Andrews thinks that he would be a wonderful addition to the town no matter which one he served on.  
Chief Chaves – Charity Event 

Chief Chaves said that he was approached by DiSesa suggesting having a town wide event.  Currently in the beginning stages and the location, date, and time TBA.  Some of the proceeds will be donated to Familia family in Worcester  - the Worcester police officer who tragically died while trying to save a 20-year-old boy in a pond and vests for K-9s.  They will be reaching out to people for ideas and help.  DiSesa stated that it will be sometime in August and maybe use Walmart parking lot.  This event will bring surrounding towns and families together.  Thinking a dunk tank.  Seelig asked if this was a town or private event.  The Chief and DiSesa will think about which way to go on that.  Andrews stated it was a great idea.  

GENERAL MAIL / DISCUSSIONS

CERT Director
Moved by Garron and second by DiSesa, the Board unanimously voted to reappoint Thomas Schindler as the Cert Director.
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Conservation Commission

Gerald Fitzgerald does not want to be reappointed.  
Moved by DiSesa and seconded by Garron, the Board unanimously voted to go out of order.  

SCHEDULED APPOINTMENT

HEMA Director
Chief Viveiros explained what HEMA and CERT are about. 
Moved by Garron and second by DiSesa, the Board unanimously voted to reappoint Fire Chief Jason Viveiros as the HEMA Director and Police Chief  Joao Chaves as the HEMA Deputy Director. 

GENERAL MAIL / DISCUSSIONS

Licensing Authority Agents 
Moved by Garron and second by DiSesa, the Board unanimously voted to reappoint the following individuals as Licensing Authority Agents:
 
Chief Joao Chaves

 
Sgt. Theodore Benner


Sgt. William Caprio

 
Officer Joseph Cushman

 
Officer Patrick DeRoo

 
Officer Albert Hingst

 
Officer Robert McDonnell


Officer Michelle McIntyre

 
Officer Michael W. Schleiff

 
Officer Ryan Simpson

 
Sgt. Patrick K. Sterling
Police Matrons 
Moved by DiSesa and seconded by Garron, the Board unanimously voted to reappoint the following individuals as Police Matrons:

Amanda M. Feighery


Joy Firth


Janice M. Hayward


Susan Lawless

 
Antoinette Ross
Special Police Officers 
Moved by Garron and second by DiSesa, the Board unanimously voted to reappoint the following individuals as Special Police Officers:

David X. Acevich


Edward Broderick


Patrick Donnelly

Robert Gaynor
Jay Guidaboni
Thomas Reed
Herbert Wiltshire
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Sealer of Weights & Measures/Traffic Enforcement Assistant 
Chief Chaves said that he did not reach out to him as he did not know he was up for reappointment, but he will.  The Board will hold off to see if he wants to be reappointed.  

Board recessed at 7:54 p.m. and returned at 8:00 p.m. 
SCHEDULED APPOINTMENTS
Conservation Commission Interviews
Wendy Grieco 

Ms. Grieco explained why she wanted to join the commission.  She stated that she has lived in town for 16 years.  She and has attended Town meeting and has not attended a conservation meeting yet.  This will be a whole new experience for her.  

A member of conservation explained what the commission did.


David Mascio 

Mr. Mascio has been in town for 5 or 6 years.  He is here to volunteer his time.  He does not know a whole lot about conservation but is willing to learn.  Tuesday night meetings work for him, and he has been to a number of Town Meetings.  He has not attended a conservation meeting.  

Moved by Garron and second by DiSesa, the Board unanimously voted to hold off on making a decision until Mr. St. Croix could come in for an interview.

The conservation secretary (in the audience) did state that Michael O’Brien also filled out a talent bank for.
Seelig & DiSesa stated that he filled one out for the Finance Committee and will interview.  
Board recessed at 8:10 p.m. and returned at 8:27 p.m. 

GENERAL MAIL / DISCUSSIONS

Council on Aging 

Moved by Garron and second by DiSesa, the Board unanimously voted to reappoint Judith Rakutis to the Council on Aging.
Historian

Moved by Garron and second by DiSesa, the Board unanimously voted to reappoint Susan Basile as the Historian.  
Historical Commission
Moved by Garron and second by DiSesa, the Board unanimously voted to reappoint Kevin Shea to the Historical Commission.
Holidays in Halifax

Moved by DiSesa and second by Garron, the Board unanimously voted to reappoint Stacy Varao holidays in Halifax Committee. 
Memorial Day Committee

Dave Walsh does not want to be reappointed.
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Moved by Garron and second by DiSesa, the Board unanimously voted to reappoint Wil Corey and Steven Littlefield to the Memorial Day Committee.  
Parking Clerk

Moved by Garron and second by DiSesa, the Board unanimously voted to reappoint Pamela Adduci as the Parking Clerk.  
EXECUTIVE SESSION

Moved by Garron and seconded by DiSesa, the Board voted as follows to enter into Executive Session at 8:36 p.m. to discuss contract negotiations for Sergeants, Patrol Officers, Firefighters, Highway, “Mixed-Unit”, Police Chief, Fire Chief & all unions at the SLRSD & HES:
	Gordon C. Andrews
	-
	Yes

	Troy E. Garron 
	-
	Yes

	Ashley A. DiSesa
	-
	Yes


as discussing strategy with respect to collective bargaining in an open meeting may have a detrimental effect on the bargaining position of the Town.

Andrews announced that the Board will be coming back into public session.
Moved by Garron and seconded by DiSesa, the Board voted as follows to come out of Executive Session at 8:46 p.m.: 

	Gordon C. Andrews
	-
	Yes

	Troy E. Garron 
	-
	Yes

	Ashley A. DiSesa
	-
	Yes


SCHEDULED APPOINTMENT

Municipal & School Building Committee
Gerald Joy

Joy said that there are seventeen buildings they have to maintain throughout the year.  They We have programs set up such as replacing AC units every 5 years.  As far as bids they go out, they come back,  they look at them and give their input.  They try and help Scott Materna as much as they can, but he is very capable at what he does.  Whatever he needs the committee its there to help him.  They want to maintain the buildings, so they are functional and up to date.  Joy has over 50 years of experience in the construction industry – he owns a business, so he knows about budgeting, estimating, and looking at drawings.  He enjoys working with the committee members they are a diverse group and capable of doing what they do.  
Scott Grieco

Grieco stated that he has 18 years of experience in construction, he started out doing residential and moved on to commercial.   

Andrews said that he would like the Maintenance Director, Scott Materna, to report directly to the Board of Selectmen and have him meet with them once  month whether it is a BOS meeting or a Department Head meeting.  Gaynor said that he will certainly bring it to the members of the committee.  Andrews further said from being on the Building Needs Facility Committee he thinks that issues and information regarding the school should be brought to the Board.  Gaynor said he would like to bring it to the M&SBC and get their input. He said there isn’t much Materna cannot handle.  He can be counted on and is more in tune with preventative maintenance and looks into what can happen in the future.  
Selectmen Meeting – June 22, 2021




                                   Page 10
He does not panic and gets the job done.  Gaynor further said that he is good at reporting to the M&SBC.  Joy said the town is fortunate to have him.

Garron said that they also would like to know what is going on.  Andrews just wants to know about the projects because at Town Meeting they were asking the BOS.  He said maybe have the Chair of the M&SBC report to the BOS.  Gaynor said Joy is a valuable member because when they go out to bid, he analyzes it, knows the nooks & crannies and Grieco’s construction knowledge is unbelievable.  Working with them is great, they are the one who do all the work  - great assets to the committee. 

Moved by Garron and seconded by DiSesa, the Board unanimously voted to reappoint Scott Grieco and Gerald Joy to the Municipal & School Building Committee. 

GENERAL MAIL / DISCUSSIONS

Veterans’ Agent Assistant 

Moved by Garron and second by DiSesa, the Board unanimously voted to reappoint Steven Littlefield as the Veterans’ Agent Assistant. 
Town Director - County Co-Operative Extension Service

Andrews recused himself from this appointment

Moved by Garron and second by DiSesa, the Board unanimously voted to reappoint Kozhaya Nessralla as the Town Director for the County Co-Operative Extension Service.
Youth & Recreation Commission 

Moved by Garron and second by DiSesa, the Board unanimously voted to reappoint Kenneth Boudreau and Bruce Pulliam to the youth & Recreation Commission.  

SCHEDULED APPOINTMENT

Youth & Recreation Commission Interview

Tina Kenyon

Ms. Kenyon stated that she served on the soccer board and is often in touch with Kenneth Boudreau and Pete Barone.  Her children are involved in many sports.  She is also interested in being on the ZBA and willing to do both.  

Moved by Garron and second by DiSesa, the Board unanimously voted to appoint Tina Kenyon to the Youth and Recreation Commission.  
EXECUTIVE SESSION

Moved by DiSesa and seconded by Garron, the Board voted as follows to enter into Executive Session at 9:20 p.m. to discuss Piccirilli v. Halifax Case 1:21 CV 11039: 
	Gordon C. Andrews
	-
	Yes

	Troy E. Garron 
	-
	Yes

	Ashley A. DiSesa
	-
	Yes


as discussing strategy with respect to litigation in an open meeting may have a detrimental effect on the bargaining position of the Town.

Andrews announced that no statement would be made at the end of the Executive Session and the Board would not reconvene in open session.
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Moved by DiSesa and seconded by Garron, the Board voted as follows to come out of Executive Session at 9:27 p.m.: 
	Gordon C. Andrews
	-
	Yes

	Troy E. Garron 
	-
	Yes

	Ashley A. DiSesa
	-
	Yes


MEETING ADJOURNED

There being no further business, moved by DiSesa and seconded by Garron, the Board unanimously voted to adjourn the meeting at 9:27 p.m.

-------------------------------------------------

Ashley A. DiSesa
Clerk
/pjm
Documents referenced during Board of Selectmen’s Meeting – June 22, 2021
6/17/21 email from Chief Chaves – in support of Heart & Soul Dispensary 

6/3/21 email from Michael Skinner – National Grid – LED street light program
6/14/21 email from Joseph Cardinal - National Grid – LED street light program

5/26/21 email from Kayla May – power outages 

6/7/21 letter from Reg. Old Colony Comm. Center – establishing enterprise fund 

6/16/21 email form Jessica Wronski – blind driveway sign & overgrown vegetation @ 236

    Thompson St. 

6/5/21 email from Chief Viveiros – inspectional service car

6/15/21 email from Chris Winiewicz – trucks on Circuit St. 

Complaint by David Mascio against Margaret Selter 

Complaint by Margaret Selter against Amy L. Troup 

Complaint by Theresa Renaud against Amy L. Troup

6/22/21 email from L. Cole – Martha Hall resignation from the Finance Committee 

